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AMERICAN PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION ASSOCIATION

Transit Board Members Committee’s 

Legislative Subcommittee
JW Marriott, Washington, DC • Rayburn
Sunday, March 9, 2014 • 1:45-2:30 p.m.

Draft September 16, 2014 
MINUTES OF MEETING

Subcommittee chair Randall Chrisman opened the meeting at 1:45 p.m. and called for self-introductions.  Members had been asked to attend APTA’s Legislative Committee meeting in the morning in order to prepare for this subcommittee meeting to discuss board members’ specific advocacy roles.
Regarding visiting Congressmen and Senators …

Chrisman said that the delegation from Dallas Area Rapid Transit (DART) had arrived on “the Hill” early for visits to their Congressmen and Senators’ office.  They were well prepared, he said.  They brought printed material about DART’s new service to the airport – a project that was completed early and under budget. The materials emphasized that from Dallas, you can connect to the world. Elected officials like to hear good news; usually they hear, “What are you going to give me?”  The printed materials show what the station looks like now, compared to the land use photos before.  

Chrisman said that DART communicated to its Congressmen and Senators that DART serves a 700 square mile area with commuter rail, light rail, and bus service; and that there is a free bus route, with support from the business community and Chamber of Commerce. The let the elected officials know that DART was awarded a TIGER grant (Transportation Investment Generating Economic Recovery) to build the streetcar line to open in 2015. They also let them know that along with the new airport connection opening in September, 2014, there will be a light rail extension to the University of Texas Southern Campus in 2016.  Dallas is also trying to host the 2016 Republican National Convention, DART officials said, adding, “Pubic transportation can help you. With all this rail growth, we can also add bus service.”  

Their communications to elected officials continued … they said that first the Transit Trust Fund would out of money.  Chrisman noted to the subcommittee that officials seem not to be in a hurry to fix it. Yet agencies cannot just end their services. Under Title VI and other things, agencies must have public notices and hearings. If you’re not sure you have funding, the advice was to plan the cuts and public hearings.  They said to the officials that soon there could be public hearings because DART would legally have to do it, and people won’t like it. In past years, we used to hear that proposals for funding from Congress would be dead on arrival, but we’re not hearing that now, Chrisman advised. He said there seems to be the thought that we’re going to accomplish something. The Trust Fund starts running out in August. 
All politics are local. Tell them what you need and about the good things you’re doing – that your agency provides jobs. Our property values went up 40 percent with rail development and your investment in transit has about a 4 to 1 return. The transit oriented development (TOD) is in the multi-billions of dollars.

Billy Terry talked about the immediacy of the FY ‘15 budget as a result of the Federal Paul Ryan-Patty Murray budget and added that we have top numbers set for spending in ‘14 and ‘15. If we already have those numbers, we can move closer to our regular appropriations cycle.  We can get to the business of funding the 12 separate committees. For authorization, now is the time. The expiration of MAP-21 (Moving Ahead for Progress in the 21st Century Act) is set for Sept 30th this year. APTA’s President & CEO, Michael P. Melaniphy, has participated in a number of hearings on the Hill. The T& I Committee (Transportation and Infrastructure) had a business focus and worked with the National Association of Manufacturers and the Chamber of Commerce. They talked about transportation in terms of national, regional, and local economic health, jobs, the national surface transportation network, roads, and ports. Terry said that we are in the midst of that national dialogue now.  The billion-dollar question is, how will we fund it? No one agrees on how.  In order to remain at a flat funding level, there would need to be an immediate way to fund.  But a flat funding level is really a cut.  APTA brings together its partners to advocate for funding. A visit on the Hill from a diverse delegation is the most powerful – when the community of transit, chambers, city councils, and Mayors are a united community.
Regarding the commuter benefit …
The President’s budget was discussed. While it is hard to get the whole industry together, a member said he hopeed we get the spending level that the Administration has proposed. If they gave us money for authorization, it would likely be graduated, growing over time.  The budget was $18B per year over four yrs; now it’s at $10.7B. APTA proposed to grow to $22.2B over six years, and this is just in the FTA’s area. We’re in the same relative ballpark. The Administration’s budget combines rail and freight into the Transportation Trust Fund, making a combined program with different silos. It’s a fabulous aspirational goal. Congress is proceeding with FY ‘15 appropriations. 
If Congress does complete tax reform and create the funding that the Administration is seeking, it probably won’t happen in the early stages of this year. We are working currently under MAP-21 and the FY ’15 budget number that Congress just agreed on, plus the Administration’s proposal for infrastructure. This is sort of in line with the Ways & Means Committee. The alternative fuels tax credit is included in this.  This committee proposes the Highway Trust Fund and the Administration proposes tax reform.

Regarding APTA’s new branding & advocacy campaign …

Jennifer Kalczuk, co-chair, Marketing-Advocacy Communications Task Force, chair, Marketing Communications Committee, and member of APTA’s Board of Directors discussed the association’s new branding & advocacy campaign, “Where Public Transportation Goes, Community Grows.”  The committee she chairs had worked for over a year to develop tools and messages to support the authorization effort. It fostered research so that a campaign could be developed that moves people with messages that resonate with people. They tested messages and concept. The economic message is very strong. One message on helping small businesses was also important, but a bit less so. Kalczuk showed that marketing staff at agencies may use these materials in many ways.  The materials are “customizeable” – agencies can put their logo on so the messages speak to your individual community. The national branding also helps support local transit. It shows how transit is important to our community. She said there are different stories in Grand Rapids, MI (where she works) than Dallas, TX (where Randall Chrisman is on the DART board.)  
Speaking with one voice is the way we will all be successful. 

DART’s Morgan Lyons said that a brand is what people say about one’s organization. APTA is offering tools to help transit board members and agency staff and management to tell their stories, how they see public transportation. We are in the life-changing business. That is what public transit does. The advocacy campaign is to help you tell that type of story. There are bus and shelter and other advertising and Facebook entries to help you all talk about issues that are important to you. The DART area is represented on the Hill by nine Republicans and two Democrats, so we need a message that cuts across those partisan lines. Messages that emphasize jobs, economic development, and revitalizing neighborhoods – how could you disagree with that?  The campaign messages and materials were launched on Tuesday this week, so they are really fresh.  
On www.apta.com, click on “Government Affairs and Policy” and then click on “Advocacy” to learn more.  We’re supporting our own industry and our own “ask.” 

APPENDIX 
February 28, 2014

Getting Ready to Advocate:  
New Message and Materials for Legislative Conference 

Dear APTA Transit Board Member,  
APTA will launch a new advocacy and education campaign at the Legislative Conference on March 10 aimed at garnering strong support for increased investment in public transportation. As you know, Congress is working on a new surface transportation bill to replace MAP-21 which expires at the end of September.    

The campaign emphasizes direct communication with policymakers, while also building a strong advocate base using the latest digital outreach tools.  The outreach effort also includes advertising, grassroots public relations, and social media efforts. The campaign was developed in conjunction with the Marketing and Communications Committee and the Legislative Committee.

Based on research, the campaign uses the new messaging: “Where Public Transportation Grows, Community Grows.”   The research showed that Americans supported public transit at higher levels when public transit is depicted as an economic catalyst in communities.  The messages that resonated the strongest emphasized public transportation powering community growth while driving economic development and revitalizing neighborhoods.   

This messaging platform will be used in all of APTA’s materials for the Legislative Conference. This includes APTA’s recommendations for new legislation that were developed by the Authorization Task Force and unanimously approved by the APTA Board of Directors.   

Here is a link to the Recommendations book:  America’s Future is Riding on Public Transportation: http://www.apta.com/members/memberprogramsandservices/advocacyandoutreachtools/Documents/105811_APTA_Recomm_R4.pdf
Here is a link to the palm card: http://www.apta.com/members/memberprogramsandservices/advocacyandoutreachtools/Documents/216-010_WPTGCG_PalmCard_v1r11.pdf
These materials, as well as issue briefs, will be available at the conference for members to take with them on their visits to Congressional offices.   

APTA will also place digital and print advertising in Inside-the-Beltway media during the Legislative Conference.   The new ad executions depict how public transportation helps connects businesses to customers, employers to employees as well as how it provides families access to all that a community has to offer. 

Here is a link to the ads:   http://www.apta.com/members/memberprogramsandservices/advocacyandoutreachtools/Documents/print%20ads.pdf
APTA is calling on its members to join the campaign and use the materials which can be localized.  The Marketing and Communications Committee is working with industry marketing and communications professionals to implement the advertising program locally, and will be undertaking media and social media efforts both nationally and locally.  
Grassroots Outreach    

In addition, APTA launched a new grassroots effort called “Voices for Public Transit” late last year to empower public transportation supporters in the community.  “Voices” uses advanced data-driven campaign strategies, identifies, engages, and mobilizes high-value, public transit advocates. 

The goal of “Voices” is to build a national base of bi-partisan grassroots support for comprehensive public transportation and infrastructure investment. The program employs micro-targeted display digital advertising, email, and social media engagement. As a result, APTA has recruited more than 30,000 advocates in all 50 states after the launch of a three-month pilot program.  

Working together, we can create a national movement.  We must leverage our collective voices if we are to build stronger support for public transit at the local and national levels.  I encourage you to get your organization involved. You will hear much more about this program at the Legislative Conference and at other meetings this year. 

For more information, contact Rose Sheridan, APTA Vice President of Communications and Marketing at rsheridan@apta.com or Mantill Williams, Director of Advocacy Communications mwilliams@apta.com or 202-496-4869.

